Hawstead Parish Council - Clerk report  
9 May 2024
The aim of this report is to provide comments on agenda items and to update the Parish Councillors on:-

· correspondence received, sent and circulated since the last meeting

· Training attended since the last meeting
· Clerks’ activity since March 2024
· Planning decisions

2.5 Suffolk constabulary ttps://www.suffolk.police.uk/area/your-area/suffolk/sudbury-and-haverhill/haverhill-town-south-and-east/about-us/top-reported-crimes-in-this-area
Notes on items 10.1-10.9
Documents for review and approval:

10.1 Standing Orders and Financial Regulation Orders and Code of Conduct (review and re-adoption); these documents are based on the model templates issued by SALC; Standing Order 18 has been updated (financial public procurement) but otherwise the templates have not changed during the course of this year.  In 2014 HPC adopted a filming protocol which is included in the Standing Orders. It is understood the financial regulation template is due for review – not available at the time of writing.

Items to Note:

10.2 review of asset register (last reviewed in March 2024).

10.3 Review of arrangements with other businesses (ICO/1&1/ SALC/Suffolk Cloud);
The PC is a data controller and as such must subscribe to the ICO (£35pa).

The PC employs SALC as payroll provider at £38 pa.

The PC pays 1&1 (now Ionos) for use of the village website and email platform cost circa £300pa. It is hoped to phase out use of the old email platform during the course of the year which will reduce cost going forward. This website is maintained by volunteers as a community resource.
The PC pays Suffolk.cloud for the new PC website and email platform cost £280pa.
10.4 Review of appointments to outside bodies (none at present);

10.5 Confirmation of insurance cover for all insurable risks; The Council’s insurance (Clear insurance management  underwriter - Aviva) provides property cover of up to £42,000 for contents, street furniture and gates and fences; The existing cover is adequate for the current range of assets; please note that £50,000 Fidelity cover is provided which is adequate to cover the funds held by the Council in its bank account.
10.6 Review of Councils subscriptions to other bodies (SALC) The PC subscribes to SALC for training, support and news. Cost £190.33. Further information shown at SALC – Suffolk Association of Local Councils.   The PC also subscribes to The Open Space Society OSS, (£45pa) Suffolk Preservation Society SPS (£30pa) and Suffolk Wildlife Trust SWT.
10.7 Review and re-confirm current range of policies; The current polices include grievance, reserves, complaints, subject access request, data protection, personal data breach, FOI, Equal opportunities;  can be found on the website http://hawstead-pc.gov.uk/policies-and-procedures/  and are next due for review in May 2027; in the meantime data protection, personal data breach, privacy notice, FOI and complaints policy need email/website/chair details to be updated; otherwise no substantive changes are required at this stage except:-

· The reserves policy requires updating in order to ensure general reserves are below the precept level from time to time; it is due for next review Nov 24. 
· website accessibility statement needs updating in line following creation of the new website – new draft attached. 
10.8 Review of expenditure under s137 Local Authority Act 1972/General Power of Competence; it is proposed that the Council should re-declare that the conditions for the general power of competence have been met (over 2/3 of councillors appointed following election; clerk qualification and resolution);Once the general power of competence has been re-declared it should then use s1 Localism Act 2011 rather than s137 LGA 1972 to support any grants in relation to which it has no alternative specific powers. 

10.9 Meeting dates for 2024/25.

· 9th May 2024

· 11th July 2024

· 12th September 2024                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

· 14th November 2024

· 9th January 2025

· 13th March 2025
11.1 Planning decisions and notifications
Planning application - one dwelling - 1 The Pound Hawstead Bury St Edmunds Suffolk IP29 5NJ
Ref. No: DC/24/0016/FUL | Status: Application Granted | Case Type: Planning Application 
Application for listed building consent - a. remove existing render and metal lath to south and west elevations and re-render in lime b. repair timber frame c. internally remove plaster and fireplace d. replace roofs to west and north e. pedestrian access gate - Old Forge Cottage The Green Hawstead Suffolk IP29 5NP
Ref. No: DC/24/0339/LB | Status: Application Granted | Case Type: Planning Application 

	

	


13. Correspondence

Indication is given where an item has already been circulated by email and/ or is under consideration at this meeting and /or has been circulated for this meeting.  Please request copies of anything you have not received

	Date
	Detail
	Action
	Email circulation
	Agenda item
	Circulated with agenda

	16.03.24
	SALC West Suffolk area forum - 5th March 2024  - summary notes
	
	22.03.24
	
	

	17.03.24
	Tithe map digitisation emails
	
	
	
	

	
	FW: Housing, Homelessness Reduction and Rough Sleeping Strategy Consultation Survey
	
	22.03.24
	
	

	18.03.24
	SALC bulletin
	
	22.03.24
	
	

	19.03.24
	Playground report – low risk findings
	
	
	
	13.1

	19.03.24
	Election for Police and Crime Commissioner - 2 May 2024
	To RA for noticeboards 22.03.24
	
	
	

	19.03.24
	Anglian Water acknowledgment to complaint re state of roads
	
	
	
	

	20.03.24
	Anglian Water info re local project
	
	22.03.24
	
	

	20.03.24
	Acknowledgment of grass cut contract from WSC
	
	
	
	

	21.03.24
	Letter from tree warden
	
	
	
	

	22.03.24
	Grass cutting schedule
	
	
	
	

	23.01.24
	Comments from community police officer re driving on green
	
	
	
	13.2

	25.03.24
	SALC bulletin
	
	07.04.24
	
	

	25.03.24
	SCC annual report
	
	07.04.24
	
	APM

	26.03.24
	SALC email re subs
	
	
	
	13

	26.03.24
	SALC training bulletin
	
	07.04.24
	
	

	27.03.24
	Anglian water response re pipeline project
	
	
	
	13.3

	28.03.24
	Bus passenger interest group minutes
	
	
	
	

	28.03.24
	OSS newsletter
	
	07.04.24
	
	

	28.03.24
	Grass cut schedule
	
	
	
	

	02.04.24
	CAB newsletter
	
	
	
	

	02.04.24
	West Suffolk Civic Dinner - Friday 10 May 2024 in The Athenaeum
	
	07.04.24
	
	

	02.04.24
	SALC bulletin
	
	07.04.24
	
	

	02.04.24
	OSS renewal invite
	
	
	
	12

	02.04.23
	Parish and town forum
	
	07.04.24
	
	

	04.04.24
	Grass cut schedule
	
	
	
	

	05.04.24
	Bus strategy
	
	
	
	

	07.07.24
	Tractor rally info
	To AE for website 7/4
	
	
	

	08.04.24
	SALC bulletin
	
	19.04.24
	
	

	09.04.24
	SALC training bulletin
	
	19.04.24
	
	

	12.04.24
	Healthwatch Suffolk COPD and you Project
	
To AE for website 19.04.24
	
	
	

	12.04.24
	Email from ANPR team re rota for Hawstead
	
	
	
	13.4

	12.04.24
	Grass cut schedule
	
	19.04.24
	
	

	13.04.24
	SALC AGM - Monday 1st July - Book your place NOW
	
	19.04.24
	
	

	15.04.24
	SALC bulletin
	
	19.04.24
	
	

	16.04.24
	SALC West Suffolk invitation - drop in session for SALC Constitution
	
	19.04.24
	
	

	16.04.24
	SALC training bulletin
	
	19.04.24
	
	

	17.04.24
	Quote for map digitisation
	
	
	
	10.9

	18.04.24
	Monthly park inspection report  - low or very low risk findings only
	
	19.04.24
	
	13.1

	19.04.24
	Grass cutting schedule
	
	
	
	

	22.04.24
	Salc bulletin
	
	01.05.24
	
	

	22.04.24
	Formal adoption of the Lawshall NP Review by Babergh DC
	
	
	
	

	22.04.24
	Planning training info
	
	01.05.24
	
	

	23.04.24
	Precept receipt
	
	
	
	

	25.04.24
	Community Led Housing Zoom Events info
	
	
	
	

	25.04.24
	OSS newsletter
	
	01.05.24
	
	

	25.04.24
	SALC agm info – 1 July 2025
	
	
	
	

	26/04.24
	Grass cut schedule
	
	
	
	

	29.04.24
	SALC bulletin and training bulletin
	
	01.05.24
	
	

	30.04.24
	Resident email re village white gates
	
	
	
	10.10


TRAINING
J Bulbrook – cllr training courses
CLERK’S ACTIVITY March- April 2024
	Date
	Activity
	Time

	
	Prepare for and minute  PC meeting  March-April 2024          
	

	
	Email correspondence; review website set up; audit prep; end of year finance; defra grant
	

	
	TOTAL
	60.00


Email from Anglian Water 21 3 24

I’m contacting you today to let you know about some upcoming environmental work we have planned in your area.

Every day we clean and supply a billion litres of healthy drinking water and take away and clean your water after it’s been used. It’s all part of the service we provide using the money you pay us via your bill.

The drains and sewers in your community take used water away to your local water recycling centre (WRC) off Church Road in Pinford End. We then clean it before returning it safely to the local environment.

Phosphorous is a chemical widely used in soaps and cleaning products, but it can be harmful to wildlife in our waterways. To tackle this, we’re investing over £3.3 million into upgrading our WRC, installing new equipment, and strengthening the current water treatment process.

Our work at your local WRC will mean we can take out even more phosphorus from the water we return to the environment, improving the water quality for wildlife and reducing algae growth in your local rivers and streams. 

All building work will be confined to our site, so there'll be minimal disruption to you, although you may see us out and about in the area. To reduce Impact to those living closest to the WRC we'll install temporary sound barriers around the site to reduce any noise this work may create.

We're due to begin work on 02 April and if everything runs smoothly, we'll be finished by Summer 2024.

You can find information about this scheme and see any updates at anglianwaterproject.com/Pinford-End-WRC.
If you have any questions about our work, you can also email us at onealliancecustomers@anglianwater.co.uk or call us on 03457 145 145. You'll just need to mention the reference number that you'll find at the top of this email.

Email from tree warden 21 March 2024
Stuart contacted me to say that he has concerns about doing some of the work during the bird breeding season. Due to other work commitments he is not now able to do the work until after Easter so the breeding season will be well under way.  I’ve said that I’m happy to assess each tree/area individually now (to get an idea of scope of scaled down spring works for Stuart) and at the time of works (things will move quickly with more birds breeding all the time now) and will prioritise the works on a public safety basis.  It is like that some work will be postponed until autumn now.  If the PC is happy about that I will carry on but please let me know if the council wants to do anything differently.  

While there are risks involved even where we do all the necessary checks (it is almost impossible to find all nests in some circumstances in dense vegetation so its best to avoid these areas if we can)  if we can show that we are only doing works for urgent public safety in each specific case we will have some protection under the law. We will leave any ecologically sensitive works that we can until later. 

All breeding birds are protected from harm under the 1981 Wildlife and Countryside Act and Schedule 1 species (including kingfisher) have extra protection from reckless disturbance.  

I have 20 years of experience of doing this sort of work as an ecologist for the Environment Agency and am not planning on taking any unnecessary risks. 

I’ll liaise with Stuart over which parts of the works we both think are safe to leave until later and will keep the PC informed of any decisions. I'm very happy to show the PC round the various parts of the works if wanted. 

Email trail re Tithe map digitisation 
On Sunday, 17 March 2024 at 09:32:54 GMT, catherine hibbert <clerk@hawstead-pc.gov.uk> wrote: 

Dear Andy

Your request below was well received in principle – but there was a bit of confusion about whether there was any merit in getting a printed version in addition to the digitised version, given the likely size of the printed copy and the challenges of finding somewhere suitable to display/store the map. The Council decided to defer taking a decision until there was a little more information available.

 Karen Soons has indicated there may be some locality funding which is helpful.

Dear Catherine

Thank you for your email. I'm slightly puzzled that there should be confusion between digitised and printed versions of a copy of the tithe map. The desired result (as far as I'm concerned) is a copy, printed and framed, that can be displayed  for Hawstead residents and others to view and study. This can only be obtained by first photographing the original digitally in sections which will be electronically 'stitched' together to produce a final file. This can be taken to a printer to get the final copy. So it's a two-stage process.

I have phoned a printing company in Haverhill who have quoted £25 for a copy at A0 size on good quality (190gsm) paper.

A0 size is approximately 4ft x 3ft. The is approx. one third the size of the original. I would need to discuss with the  printer the most suitable size to print at - I'm conscious that some of the text on the map is quite small.

As to location, assuming the above size is used, then if the Village Hall is unsuitable (I haven't scoped it out with a view to displaying it there) then a possible alternative is the church, on the North side of the nave.NB I haven't raised this with the PCC, although there has been interest raised in having a copy for the church. There is already a very large - and much older- map of part of the village from the time of the Drurys, which sits on the wall at the base of the tower.

Of course this is actually a three-part project, the final part being framing. This I know from past experience is not a cheap job.

Best Wishes

Andy

On Wednesday, 20 March 2024 at 14:11:53 GMT, Ros.Alexander <ros.alexander@hawstead-pc.gov.uk> wrote: 

I think this is the problem, Andy. Anyone who wants to study the map (as indeed I’d like to do) needs to be able to read the text. If we merely want to display it as a decorative object, then we need to go with the size of the available wall space. The HCC would have to go round with a tape measure! It’s also possible that different people would like full size print outs of different sections for their own personal use. Or smaller versions of the whole thing. But we first need a digital copy - which I presume we can store on a village  website? Is there a copyright consideration? 

Best

Ros

On 20 Mar 2024, at 11:21, Andy Parrett  wrote:

Thanks for that, Ros. The map is dated 1843 so I can't see that there's any copyright issue to consider - but I'll check with the company that will be doing the digitising (ie in terms of the product they'll be creating).

BW
Andy

5 April 2024

Please could we put this on the agenda for the parish meeting. If you scroll down it’s £215 plus VAT - plus Andy’s petrol tho he hasn’t asked for that. 

It would be a nice thing for the village to have on the website (rather than just on a USB stick in Andy’s possession) so that it’s free for anyone to access and use. I’ve asked Andy on several occasions about the rights issues and he’s adamant there are none. 

I’m hoping there will be something I can report about the river bank issue by that time as well. 

22.03.24 Email from community police officer re report of driving on green.

….we would need a witness.  I  did discuss the vehicle issue with someone at my street meet in February and suggested crime prevention measures of bollards around the field or bounds with grass on top which would probably be the cheaper option for the big area.
26 March 2023 – SALC email re subscription for 24/25

Further to my voice message, as promised are the details of the error SALC made to our subscription invoice for the period 2023/24 which has just come to light and I wanted to make you aware.

Incorrectly our invoice calculated your subscription for both SALC and NALC membership based on the wrong number of electors.   We are, as a result, writing this off as it was our mistake but it does mean that invoice will appear this year to be much higher when compared to last year.

Electorate nos         260

SALC subscription   169.69

NALC subscription     20.64

------------------------------------

Total                       £190.33

I apologise for this error.

27 March 2024 Email from Anglian Water 
Thank you for your email and photo’s, I have reviewed these with the team, I have passed on your email and concerns to the relevant team within Anglian Water for them to contact you in relation to the damage to the verges caused by the diversion routes. 

I would expect them to be in contact shortly. 

Email from ANPR team at SCC 12 April 2024
Due to a spate of vandalisms to my ANPR devices, I have had to push back your scheduled visit from the ANPR by one week. I have amended the rota to reflect the new visit dates and attached it to this email for you.

[Hawstead now on rota for w/c 13 May 2024]

30 April – email from residents re village gates

… have been talking about the white gates and 30mph signs as you enter the village at our end. We have noticed so many speeding cars coming into the village, especially when walking the dogs and riding ponies which makes it so dangerous. This isn’t helped, we don’t think, by the enormous 60cm sign that has gone up just along from the white gates since the water pipe work began. Not really sure who thought that was a good idea! 

Anyway, we are really happy to update the white gates which need a lick of paint if that’s okay and wondered if there’s any way to get some large 30mph signs to go on them - in an attempt to slow people down? 

